TOWN OF ORFORD
Board of Selectmen

Meeting Minutes

March 11, 2015
MEMBERS PRESENT:  Tom Steketee, Anne Duncan Cooley, John Adams
OTHERS PRESENT:  Roger Hadlock (Road Agent), Chief Straight, Eric Perry, Rob O’Donnell & Jesse Reed (Fire Dept.), Chief Kilmer (Police Dept.), Ruth Hook, David Smith, Kelly Carter, Sheri Clifford (Town Administrator)
I. Call Meeting to Order
The meeting was called to order at 5:30 PM.
Roger Hadlock – Road Agent
Hadlock reported that they have been thawing a number of culverts and it is now time to post the roads for mud season.  The Board authorized notification of posting roads for mud season.
Hadlock thanked Chief Kilmer for assisting with the clarification of the scope of the one-ton warranty.  With his assistance Hadlock was able to save over $1,000 in repair costs.

Cooley asked about filling the position open in the highway department.  Hadlock stated that now that town meeting is done he will put an ad together to recruit for the position.
Cooley asked Hadlock to consider the most efficient way to staff the department to get the work done in a timely manner and possible hiring on an as needed basis or seasonally.  Hadlock said he would consider this.

A motion was made to enter into nonpublic session for personnel issues at 5:45 PM.  A roll call vote of members present was taken with a decision in the affirmative.

The Board resumed the regular meeting at 5:55 PM.

Chief Kilmer – Police Department
Kilmer reported that the Child Safety Day will be held on May 16th at the Community Field with assistance from the Orford/Fairlee Lions Club and Fairlee Police.

Bids for replacement of the police cruiser were opened and reviewed

1.  Heritage:  2016 Explorer, 4-door utility

$27,876

                  2015 Taurus



$25,325

Warranty - $980 base care, $1,115 extra care, $1,565 premium care

2.  Irwin:  2015 Interceptor Sedan


$24,599

            2015 Interceptor Utility


$27,273

Warranty - $885 base care, $995 extra care

3.  Grappone:  2015 Interceptor Sedan

$25,226

                    2016 Interceptor Utility

$27,776

Warranty - $985 base care, $1,095 extra care

4.  Gateway:  2015 Interceptor Sedan

$25,000
                  2016 Interceptor Utility

$27,500

(on lot)       2015 Interceptor Utility

$26,650

Warranty - $985 base care, $1,095 extra care

5.  MHQ – bid was received after the specified time – the bid was determined to be unqualified for consideration.

Kilmer review bids from Gateway and Irwin.  He determined the 2015 Interceptor Utility from Gateway met all requirements, it is local and presumed available.  

The Board authorized Chief Kilmer to purchase the 2015 Interceptor Utility from Gateway Motors, and if that vehicle is no longer available the 2015 Interceptor Utility from Irwin Motors.  If neither vehicle is available Chief Kilmer will return to the Board for further discussion.

Chief Straight – Fire Department
Chief Straight distributed the monthly activity report, 17 calls this month with 5 being mutual aid.  Training consisted of repairing the alternator on Engine 1 and replacement of equipment following the mutual aid calls.  Engine 3 had a leaky value due to ice which will be repaired and then tested.  The water rescue run card was completed and sent to dispatch and an electric sump-pump was purchased due to basements being flooded in extreme weather conditions this year.
Cooley asked Straight to consider goals for his employees and future equipment needs to discuss with the Board at a future meeting.
Approval of Minutes
The minutes of February 25, 2015 were approved as amended.
The minutes of March 5, 2015 were approved as amended.

II.  Old Business

A.  Board Reports
None to report on at this time.
B.  Board Appointments
A motion was made to appoint Terry Straight as Fire Chief.  The motion passed.

Smith asked if the job description for fire chief was in use.  The Board confirmed it was.

A motion was made to appoint Michael Gilbert as Emergency Management Director.  The motion passed.

A motion was made to appoint the following to the Niles Fund Committee:  David Coker, Sheila Conley, Melinda Ricker, Ann Green and Paul Dalton.  The motion passed.

A motion was made to appoint Charles Waterbury as Tree Warden.  The motion passed.

A motion was made to appoint the following as Inspectors of Election:  Marion Spottswood, Betty Messer, Patricia Buck and Judith Parker.  The motion passed.

A motion was made to appoint the following to the Conservation Commission:  Harrison Pease and Kathleen Baker.  The motion passed.

A motion was made to appoint Roberts & Greene as Auditors.  The motion passed.

A motion was made to appoint Christopher Kilmer as Police Chief.  The motion passed.

A motion was made to appoint Roger Hadlock as Road Agent.  The motion passed.

The Board decided to table the appointment of the Selectboard Chair until the next meeting. Selectboard Representatives on other committees and boards was discussed and the possible change in assignments and having a representative for the Budget Advisory Committee as well.
III. New Business
The Board was given a Floodplain Development Permit Application by Kelly Quackenbush.  The Board informed Quackenbush of past permits, and that the Board seeks guidance and recommendations from the Upper Valley Lake Sunapee Regional Planning Commission on such matters.  The Quackenbush application will be sent to UVLSRPC and the Board will contact Quackenbush once a recommendation has been received.
Adams discussed the Valley News article of March 2nd regarding the town meeting and misrepresenting quotes from town employees that were never interviewed.  Steketee stated that he spoke with the Valley News Editor, who admitted that the Valley News botched the article.

A.  Correspondence
The Board reviewed a letter from Cicely Richardson regarding some minor errors in the town report.  It was decided that the corrections will be part of the 2015 minutes in the next town report.
B. Accounts Payable

The correspondence and accounts payable folders were reviewed and signed where necessary.

V.  Comments & Questions from Public

None at this time.
The next regular meeting of March 25, 2015 will be rescheduled to March 18, 2015 to discuss fire department job descriptions, fire department lease, Board Representative Assignments and town meeting events, process, set-up and equipment.

VI.   Adjourn

The meeting adjourned at 8:00 PM.
Respectfully Submitted,
